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MEG WISE 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

A MESSAGE FROM OUR 
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Dear Friends,

I hope you and your family have kept safe during year two of the 
pandemic. At POBS, we’ve continued to focus on following our COVID 
safety protocols and were thrilled to restart in-person programming 
in late Spring 2021. After a year confined to online spaces for virtual 
programming, we knew our students and partners needed Outward 
Bound more than ever. And we needed them too!

At the start of the year, we planned conservatively to deliver 6,000 
“student program days,” just 50% of what we did in our busiest year to 
date, 2019. As it turned out, we exceeded our goal by 30%, providing 
over 8,000 days for nearly 6,000 students in 2021. Our instructors and 
program staff worked so hard to make this happen and I want to thank 
them here for their dedication. We were able to be nimble, in part because 
in 2020 we started evolving our instructor staffing model from per diem 
to salaried with benefits. When we identified this goal in our current 
strategic plan, our main objective was to support our DEI efforts –  
my dream is to hire lots of  POBS alumni as instructors. The model has 
also made our organization stronger during pandemic uncertainty.  
It was the right way to go in 2020 and we’ll be working hard in the  
months ahead to continue making progress toward equity. 

Part of serving more students last year meant welcoming new partners  
to our rosters.  Support from the Connelly Foundation, for example, 
helped underwrite new work with Parochial Schools in Philadelphia,  
and the School District of Philadelphia’s Office of  School Climate and 
Culture identified a way to complement our 9th Grade Academy High 
School work – we’re now administering a progression model with  
several K-8 and Middle Schools near The Discovery Center to provide 
ongoing programs for 7th and 8th graders as well as for educators  
within the schools. 

Like you, I know there is much ahead of us that we can’t predict, and it  
can be unnerving to dwell on the unknowns. Instead, we’re digging deep 
into what we know works – solid partnerships that center our students 
and position them to tap their inner strengths. We believe in the youth  
we serve, and we’re grateful that you believe in the ability of our  
programs to transform their lives. Kurt Hahn was so right, there is  
more in us than we know. We are putting this to the test every day,   
for POBS and for our students. 

Thanks for your support!
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UpdateUpdateSTRATEGIC PLAN

PROGRAM AND EVALUATION
•	 Staff conducted a paddle reconnaissance in Pine Creek  

	 in central Pennsylvania to help identify additional, 		
	 new course areas.

•  Support from the 25th Century Foundation helped 		
	 us build new elements at our Wigard Avenue facility and 		
	 purchase new equipment, so we can operate all challenge 		
	 course elements across both sites simultaneously  
	 and serve more students.

•  The Outward Bound Professional Learning Lab (OBPLL) 		
	 evaluation tool expanded to include a short course survey 		
	 to help us identify and track student progress after  
	 Insight Days.

STAFF AND TALENT
•  We increased per diem Instructor and Apprentice pay, 		

	 aiming to offer a sustainable Philadelphia wage.

•  We built on the salaried instructor positions that were 		
	 added in 2020, adding one more Program Coordinator 		
	 position for a total of 6, and 4 more Faculty Instructors 		
	 for a total of  9 for 2022.

PARTNERSHIPS AND COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT
•  With Audubon, we expanded hours at The Discovery 		

	 Center; Discovery Day public programming restarted and 	
	 grew to two POBS-led events per month at The Discovery 		
	 Center, including canoeing, ziplining, and rock climbing.

•  	We Launched a new School District of Philadelphia 		
	 partnership with “Learning Network 11,” a cohort  
	 of  K-8 schools in North Philadelphia; consistent 		
	 programming is now underway with 7th graders and 		
	 educators, and is expected to expand to 8th graders 		
	 in 2022.

•  We increased the scope of responsibility for a staff 		
	 position, and hired Kadafi El-Kardah  as Associate 		
	 Director Community Engagement.

STRATEGIC BUSINESS MODEL
•  We increased the scope of responsibility for a staff 		

	 position, and hired Chris Richter as Director of 			 
	 Marketing  Communications; and hired Emily Overstrom 	
	 as part-time Social Media Coordinator.

•  Support for the Fund for Impact campaign began to come 		
	 in from major donors.

•  We added TikTok to the POBS roster of social media 		
	 platforms.

•  We hosted two alumni events at The Discovery Center – 		
	 an Alumni Hike and Cookout in September and Love  
	 Your Park Volunteer Day in November.

DIVERSITY, EQUITY AND INCLUSION
•  We completed an Organizational Culture Audit with  

	 local firm Cultured Enuf.

•  Staff participated in a 6-month series of Cultural 		
	 Relevancy workshops funded by the William Penn 		
	 Foundation and led by Justice Outside; this opportunity 		
	 included time to focus with Justice Outside on a specific 		
	 project and we’ve chosen to draft an Equity Statement  
	 as a prelude to an Equity Plan.
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2021 was year two in POBS’s three-year strategic plan. 
Although the pandemic slowed us down in some areas,  
we are making progress toward our long-term goals.   
Work was structured along several “pathways” and key 
accomplishments over the past year include: 
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2021 
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“I want you to know how 
much this program has 
meant to me and my 
boys,” began an email 

from Penny, the parent of a 10th grade 
student who had been on a two-week 
expedition. “Noam actually came 
back a different kid.  I think Jeremy 
[the course instructor] had a huge 
impact on him. He taught him how to 
be a leader and how to avoid getting 
distracted.  Noam is more focused, and 
when upset he doesn’t drag everyone 
down, he controls it and works out a 
resolution.  It’s lovely to watch and I 
think it all started with his summer 
and the things he learned.”

support to address his impact on the 
group. So Noam’s challenge was more 
about developing compassion and 
empathy. As the expedition wore on, 
he came to understand that, and it was 
clear he wanted to change, but it is 
not something you can just switch on. 
Those changes take time.”

Penny says, “Jeremy was honest with 
Noam, and paid attention. And because 
of that, Noam is now more positive, 
and does better at school. Since his 
instructor saw the goodness in him, 
Noam got to see the goodness in 
himself.”

Noam credits his transformation 
to Jeremy’s positivity. “Jeremy was 
always happy, even at the roughest 
of times,” said Noam. “He always 
had a good mentality and that’s what 
he taught me. At the end of the trip I 
wasn’t looking at things the same way 
anymore.”

Jeremy was glad to learn that 
Noam benefitted from the course. 
“As instructors, we talk a lot about 
planting seeds, and we normally aren’t 
with the students long enough to see 
them take root. It is up to the student 
to nurture and grow it, and I’m happy 
to hear that Noam continued to foster 
that sense of growth.”

Penny is happy as well. “From 
a parent’s perspective, this is a 
really special program. Having the 
instructors and staff being so kind 
and aware in a world where there is so 

much chaos. It just gives a real moment 
of clarity where our kids can focus 
on who they are and who they can 
become.”

“These memories, the lessons I learned 
about being positive, they’ll stick with 
me the rest of my life,” said Noam.

“SINCE HIS INSTRUCTOR SAW THE GOODNESS IN HIM,  
NOAM GOT TO SEE THE GOODNESS IN HIMSELF.”

Noam (right) believes his Outward Bound course changed him for the better.

Noam’s instructor Jeremy (left) and Noam  
on the rock climbing portion of the expedition

“He Came Back  
a Different Kid”

NOAM’S 
STORY

In a chat with POBS staff, Penny 
elaborated on her son’s Outward 
Bound experience. “He still talks about 
his instructors a lot. I think Jeremy 
got Noam in a way that a lot of people 
don’t have the ability or patience to see. 
He saw in Noam a leadership quality, 
and told him, ‘you have this awesome 
ability, you can lift a crowd up, and also 
bring it down,’ and he explained the 
difference. He encouraged Noam to do 
better.”

“Noam was very capable on course,” 
said Jeremy. “He had the physical 
components down as far as hiking 
and canoeing, but when it came to 
others who might be struggling, he 
didn’t seem to care much about their 
position. As a result he required a 
bit more one-on-one coaching and 
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A. Randolph Career Academy *
Alliance for Watershed Education 
Archetype Solutions Group 
Audubon Mid-Atlantic
Belmont Charter H.S.
Bethune E.S.+
Better Tomorrows 
Bicycle Coalition of Greater 
Philadelphia#
Blaine E.S. +
Boys and Girls Club of Philadelphia #
Boys Latin of Philadelphia H.S.
C.B. Community School
Camden Schools Executive Leadership
Character Lab
Community Academy of Philadelphia 
Charter School
The Crefeld School
Cristo Rey Philadelphia H.S.
Crozer Chester Medical 
DeSales University 
Dick E.S. +
Drexel University
Duckrey E.S. +
ECO Charter School
Ed Snider Youth Hickey Foundation
Edison H.S. *
FamCom #
Frankford H.S. *
Freire Charter School
Friends Central
George Washington Carver H.S. of 
Engineering and Science
George Washington H.S. *
Gideon E.S. +

ICF 
Independence Charter School
Kenderton E.S. +
Kensington CAPA H.S. *
Kensington H.S. *
Kensington HSA H.S. *
Lankenau Environmental Science 
Magnet High School 
Laurel Hill Cemetery
Leadership Philadelphia
The LINC H.S. *
Lingelbach E.S.
Maritime Charter School
Martin Luther King H.S. *
Masterman H.S.
Mastery Charter Schools
Mitchell E.S.
Neustar 
Northeast H.S. *
Oak Street Health 
Office of Student Support Services
One Day at a Time (ODAAT) #
Overbrook Education Center
Overbrook H.S. *
Penn Treaty H.S. *
PENNCAP at UPENN
Penn Presbyterian Medical Center
Perkiomen Valley School District
Philly Counts (Gov.)
Police Athletic League–North Penn #
Pollock School
PowerCorps PHL
Project HOME #
Roxborough H.S. *
Russell Byers Charter School

Sankofa Freedom Academy  
Charter School
Sayre H.S. *
School of the Future *
SDP Office of Climate and Culture
South Philadelphia H.S. *
Springside Chestnut Hill
SquashSmarts
St. James School
St. Mary’s Interparochial School
Steppingstone Scholars
Strawberry Mansion H.S. *
Summer Search Philadelphia
Swenson Arts and Technical  
High School*
TEAM Inc. #
Temple University
Tower Hill School
The U School *
The University of Pennsylvania
Uplift Center for Grieving Children
Vaux Big Picture H.S. *
Vessel Health Care 
W.B. Saul H.S.
W.D. Kelley E.S. +
West Chester Area School District
The Wharton School
Williamson College of the Trades
Wissahickon Charter School/Awbury
Wissahickon Charter School/Fernhill
YEAH Philly #

+ Learning Network 11     
*  9th Grade Academy     
# Community Organization

Our work with the Learning Network 11 is an extension of 
our partnership with the School District of Philadelphia, and 
allows POBS to serve students and staff during the school 
year and summer using the District goals as a guide and POBS’ 
experiential learning model and tools for delivery. 

Being able to collaborate with the LN11 team on program goals, 
program progressions and professional development days has 
been a work of love, bound by a commitment from both sides to 
seeing students grow and thrive. Together, we are reimagining 
what school partnerships can be.

	 	 	 – Kim Glodek, POBS Director of Partnerships

Students from Gideon Elementary getting out of their comfort zone  
on the POBS challenge course at The Discovery Center.

OUR PARTNERS
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The Discovery Center
“DISCOVERY DAYS” CATCHING ON  
IN THE COMMUNITY
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A top priority for POBS in 2021 has been to introduce our 
nearest neighbors to Outward Bound programming and to 
make The Discovery Center and its amenities accessible 
and welcoming. 

This year, hundreds of community members came out to 
the Center for “Discovery Days” — events held on select 
Saturdays each month that include  canoeing on the 
Reservoir in the summer, ziplining on the Challenge  
Course in the fall, and rock climbing in the Climbing  
Tower during the winter. 

Many of these events have been held in conjunction with 
programming by Audubon Mid Atlantic, so participants  
could, for example, attend a bird walk in the morning and  
canoe or zipline in the afternoon.

Discovery Days
CANOEING PARTICIPANTS,  

SUMMER 2021
We were thrilled to see that our 
neighbors in North Philadelphia 

comprised the largest percentage 
of Discovery Day visitors.

(Based on a zip code  
survey of participants).

In summer, Discovery Days give 
community members a chance to 
canoe the Strawberry Mansion 
Reservoir.

Above and beyond Outward Bound and Audubon 
programming, 2021 also saw a rise in use of The Discovery 
Center by local community groups. Nonprofit organizations 

in neighboring zip codes 19121 and 
19132 are able to utilize the event 
space at no cost, and groups like 
Brothers of Strawberry Mansion, 
ISA and Friends Foundation, and 
Families & Communities on the 
Move have made regular use of the 
Center.

Local community members also 
receive discounts on hosting  
private events at The Discovery 
Center, and the past year has seen 
baby showers, memorials and even 
a few weddings!
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111
RAPPELLERS

2,000
INDIVIDUAL DONATIONS

$313,000
RAISED

BUILDING ADVENTURE EVENT SOARS 
TO NEW HEIGHTS IN 2021
Building Adventure is a high-adrenaline peer-to-peer fundraiser for 
the Philadelphia Outward Bound School in which participants earn 
the opportunity to rappel down a skyscraper in Center City - and this 
year’s event was an unqualified success!

With the participation of 111 rappellers and some 2,000 individual 
donations, POBS was able to easily exceed our $200,000 goal, and 
raised in excess of $313,000. This is the strongest Building Adventure 
performance EVER.

The proceeds from the event, which is held every two years, will be 
used to fund outdoor education programs for more than 100 public 
and charter schools and youth-serving community organizations in 
Philadelphia and across the region.

“This year’s experience was especially cathartic!” said POBS 
Executive Director Meg Wise, who rappelled for the second time in 
as many years. “To see this level of participation and support after all 
everyone has been through with Covid, we’re just thrilled.”

THIS YEAR, LOCAL EDUCATORS  
WENT OVER THE EDGE
In 2021 we introduced a new element to Building Adventure in 
which educators and administrators from partner schools were 
invited to submit their names for a random drawing. Two winners 
got the chance to rappel 29 stories in the event.

One of the lucky teachers was Kimberlee Holness of Blaine 
Elementary, who, after teaching class the day of the event, traveled 
to the rappel site after school. 

“I was squirming in my seat all day, I could barely sit still,” said 
Holness.  “I’d never done anything like this before!”

Holness conquered her fears and did it with a smile, setting a great 
example for her students. “I couldn’t wait to tell them about it,”  
she said.

TOP PHOTO:
Building Adventure participant 
Lea Ann Molineaux prepares 
herself for the long descent.

BOTTOM  PHOTO:
Blaine Elementary School  
teacher Kimberlee Holness was 
excited to rappel down 29 stories.

OPPOSITE PAGE CLOCKWISE  
FROM TOP LEFT:
Tonnetta Graham celebrates after her descent;  
Ian Matthew Johnson enjoys the view from on 
high; Rubén Muñoz makes his way down;   
Student Grace Hannigan is all smiles at the  
start of her rappel. Hannigan was one of  
several teenagers who overcame their fears  
and went “over the edge” for Outward Bound.
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THANK YOU  
TO OUR BUILDING ADVENTURE SPONSORS!

IN THE NEWS!
The event was covered on various 
Philadelphia television networks, and 
was featured on stations in over 40 cities 
across the country, including such far-flung 
locations as Juneau, Alaska, Shreveport, 
Louisiana, and Albuquerque, New Mexico!

McCausland Foundation

ROPE SPONSORS

EXPEDITION SPONSORS

RIDGE SPONSOR

CONTRIBUTING SPONSORS

Robert M. Haas  
Associates, Inc.

Mark and Michelle  
Haslam

Jill  Herriott

“I TOOK ONE  
OF MY GREATEST  
FEARS HEAD-ON.” 

– Building Adventure participant  
David A. Niles
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“I  first heard about Outward 
Bound through a social 
worker,” said Nick Hazell, 

who hails from Trenton, New Jersey. 
“He saw I was interested in things 
most city kids weren’t into, like the 
outdoors. I didn’t have video games. I 
was 15 years old.”

Nick was encouraged to apply for a slot 
on the Philadelphia Outward Bound 
School’s New Jersey Youth Leadership 
program, a merit-based scholarship 
expedition that features 14 days of 
backpacking, rock climbing, and 
canoeing in and around the Delaware 
Water Gap National Recreation Area.

Hazell was selected for the course and 
felt taken care of right away. “They 
provided me with anything I needed: 
hiking shoes, sleeping bag, a headlamp. 
I don’t come from money so I needed 

Nick Hazell, POBS Apprentice Instructor

“This is a selfie I took the day I got home from 
my first Outward Bound trip. I was so amazed 
with what I had done I  just wanted to capture 
the moment. I was telling myself, it’s okay to 
be happy.”

Outward Bound  
“just clicked with me,” said Nick.

“Learning the  
              Magic of it All”
NICK WAS SO ENTRANCED WITH HIS FIRST OUTWARD  
BOUND EXPERIENCE, HE BECAME AN INSTRUCTOR

everything. They even gave me socks. 
I had packed some deodorant and they 
said, ‘you won’t be needing that.’

“It felt great to be outside. After two or 
three days, I forgot I was from a poor 
home. We were eating good meals, I 
felt great. I hadn’t known this kind of 
outdoor experience existed.

elements of what I remembered from 
my trips, but with professional parts as 
well. We learned how to interact with 
students as instructors, how to deal 
with their food, their mood, and how 
to care. I didn’t realize when I was a 
student how much went into caring for 
me. Now I felt like I was learning the 
magic of it all.”

“Since training I have been working a 
lot of Insight days. Insight days are so 
fun. That’s when kids from schools in 
the area come here to The Discovery 
Center for the day and get a little bit out 
of their comfort zone. 

“It’s so great for the city kids.  I love it 
when they say ‘I didn’t know they had 
spots like this in Philly!’  That’s music 
to my ears. They are experiencing 
something they never thought of 
before. I have memories of my first 
encounter with Outward Bound, then 
I see me creating those memories for 
other kids. It’s a real déjà vu moment. 
I can see a kid looking at me thinking, 
‘why is this adult so nice?’  And I  
get it.”

“One thing I noticed, everyone was so 
nice to the students. The adults I knew 
weren’t like this – why is everyone so 
nice? I thought it was weird. I learned 
that’s how you treat people: like you 
want to be treated. Outward Bound 
makes you realize you need to think 
about other people more.

“Ever since that first trip I knew I 
wanted to work for Outward Bound. 
I tried to explain it to my friends, but 
they didn’t get it. They’re still trapped 
in Trenton, where the only way out is 
the army or jail.” 

By the time Nick was 20 he had gone 
on another scholarship expedition 
with POBS, and learned that they had 
an apprenticeship program to be an 
instructor. He was about to start his 
apprenticeship when Covid hit.

Flash forward to August of 2021, when 
Hazell was finally able to show up at 
POBS for a staff training expedition.  
“The training had all the amazing 

“Outward  
Bound makes  

you realize  
you need to think  

about other 
 people more.”
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NEW BOARD OF TRUSTEE MEMBERS ELECTED

POBS BOARD EXPEDITION
In October, POBS board members had the opportunity to go 
Outward Bound and see for themselves what our students 
experience on a multi-day canoe expedition in the Delaware 
Water Gap. Board member Kimberly Togman was one those 
who attended, and had this to say about it:

The expedition was an amazing experience. As they would 
with any group going out, POBS outfitted us with canoes, 
tents, sleeping bags, water bottles, foul weather gear, 
basically everything we needed. 

Like every POBS expedition crew, each day we divvied 
up responsibilities: leader, cook, medic, and a Leave No 
Trace coordinator. At the end of the day we circled up, 
shared appreciations, and learned something new — either 
about the land we were traveling through and its earliest 
inhabitants (the Lenape), the history of Outward Bound and 
its evolution to today, or some useful techniques to help us 
navigate the waters. 

It was truly an honor to experience how POBS lives the 
Outward Bound mission to “inspire participants to stretch 
beyond their perceived abilities.”

L to R: Mitch Young (Board), Scott McAllister (Board), Dan Hoffman 
(POBS), Kimberly Togman (Board), Jenn Raymond (POBS),  
Bob Haas (Board Chairman), Chris Richter (POBS).

OUTWARD BOUND ALUMNI

2021’s Hike & Cookout the start of a  
series of events  for area alumni 
In September, POBS hosted an Outward Bound alumni gathering at  
The Discovery Center. Over 40 attendees enjoyed an afternoon hike,  
a hearty barbecued meal, and story sharing.

Participants ranged from a gentleman who did Outward Bound in Kenya in  
1972 to several recent POBS grads from 2019. A few of our guests said they  
had no idea there was an Outward Bound presence in Philadelphia when  
our event invitation showed up on their social media feeds. 

All of the alumni who came out said they would like to attend an event like  
this again, so POBS is planning more opportunities for alumni to connect  
in 2022.

Several Trustees rotated off the POBS Board at the end of the 
year. Jon Conant, Elinor Haider, Nancy Goldenberg, and Doff 
Meyer reached their term limits, and Mario Moussa and Rev. 
Anne Thatcher resigned.  We are very grateful to them all for 
sharing their wisdom, making generous gifts, and believing so 
passionately in POBS’s mission. As one of the POBS Founders, 
Nancy Goldenberg intends to remain involved, and Jon 
Conant was subsequently elected as a Trustee Emeritus.

At the December Board meeting, we were excited to elect 
new members for the 2022-2024 term: Keenan Corrigan, 
REI Co-op Path Ahead Ventures; Cory Dulaney, Community 
College of Philadelphia; Kate FitzGerald, McNulty Leadership 
Program at Wharton; Allison Martin Nguyen, Merck & Co., 
Inc.; Matthew Norcini, Springside Chestnut Hill Academy; 
and Claire Robertson-Kraft, ImpactED.

OB alumni, staff and board members set off from  
The Discovery Center to hike the nearby Boxers Trail.
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In March 2021, after a year of virtual programming, 
POBS staff were excited to get back outside and work with 
students face to face. For that to happen safely, and to ensure 
compliance with all CDC, state, local and Outward Bound 
USA safety protocols, POBS implemented built in COVID-
safe practices for all day programs and expeditions, including 
masking, physical distancing measures and COVID testing  
for all instructors and expedition students.  

Katie Nelson, POBS’ Director of Program and Safety,  
reported that the new changes in the field had little-to-no 
negative impact on the effectiveness and success of our 
programs in 2021.

“Our amazing instructors played an integral role in designing 
and implementing our new COVID-19 mitigation protocols,” 
said Nelson. “I am continually impressed by their eagerness to 
remain actively engaged in adjusting and improving our risk 
management systems despite the added workload that often 
comes with change.”

She added, “Our commitment to students’ safety and program 
excellence has remained unwavering, even during  
a global pandemic.”

Thanks to funding from the 25th Century Foundation, in 2021  
the Philadelphia Outward Bound School was able to expand, 
improve and enhance the challenge courses used in our Insight 
day programs, which have grown into an integral part of our 
partner schools’ curriculum and culture because of their 
meaningful impact. 
Some of the improvements made include:
	 •  	The purchase of new ropes, helmets and technical gear 
	 •  Sit and full body harnesses for our second goal pole and  
		  vertical play gym  
	 •  A storage shed was installed and customized by our staff  
		  to house all of The Discovery Center’s gear and props
In addition, POBS acquired customized harnesses, helmets 
and technical gear that will be used specifically for our free 
community programs that serve our immediate neighbors in 
Strawberry Mansion.

POBS GEAR GETS AN UPGRADE AND SOME NEW ADDITIONS

COVID PROTOCOLS EFFECTIVESafety Update:Safety Update:
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2021 Financial Snapshot

$1,749,446
PROGRAM

$437,362
GENERAL &
ADMINISTRATIVE

$385,907
FUNDRAISING

REVENUE

$2,812,488$848,651
TUITION

JAMIE MCLANE RECEIVES KURT HAHN AWARD

EXPENSES

$2,572,715

$1,159,774
GRANTS & 

GIFTS

$1,575
MISC

$248,388
EPLACC 

PROGRAM  
RESERVE

$275,00
BEQUEST

$279,100
GOVERNMENT (PPP)

On Tuesday, October 26, the Philadelphia Outward Bound 
School and Outward Bound USA celebrated as POBS 
emeritus board member (and former OBUSA board 
chair) James “Jamie” McLane was presented the Kurt 
Hahn Award, the highest honor bestowed throughout the 
Outward Bound system in the US.

The annual award, named in honor of the founder of 
Outward Bound, is presented to those who exemplify 
outstanding service to the mission of Outward Bound. It has 
been awarded to individuals who have made a significant 
contribution through their life’s work on behalf of others, 
while demonstrating the values and ideals of Kurt Hahn – 

an enterprising curiosity, an undefeatable spirit, tenacity  
in pursuit, sensible self-denial, and compassion.

POBS Executive Director Meg Wise spoke of the 
transformative effect Jamie has had, not only in 
Philadelphia, but across the entire OB system. “He is 
walking in Kurt Hahn’s footsteps, and my staff and I are 
walking in Jamie’s.”

Jamie has asked that his Kurt Hahn Award reside 
permanently at the Philadelphia Outward Bound School 
as a motivator for students and staff for years to come.  
Congratulations and thank you, Jamie!

Audited statements not available at time of printing. Please email info@pobs.org for a copy of our 2021 audit.
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Thank you 2021 Donors!
$50,000 +
Arthur Blank Family Foundation
The Horner Foundation
McCausland Foundation
Estate of John B. Neff
William Penn Foundation

$25,000-$49,999
1830 Family Foundation
John and Otto Haas Charitable 
Trust, recommended by  
John and Janet Haas
Hamilton Family Charitable Trust
H. Chase Lenfest Foundation 
Vert Charitable Trust

$10,000-$24,999
SEI Cares
Michael and Natalie Barrist
BLBB Charitable
Chubb
The Gordon Charter Foundation
William King Charitable 
Foundation
John Lazarich Foundation
The Lily Foundation
Michael and Sue Stanley
Jon and Emily Conant
Mark and Michelle Haslam
Nancy Goldenberg
Robert and Connie Haas
Martin Guitar Charitable 
Foundation
The Philadelphia Foundation
The DeWitt and Caroline  
Van Evera Foundation

$5,000-$9,999
Brandywine Realty Trust
Phil Charron and Lesly Attarian
Akin Gump Strauss Hauer &  
Feld LLP
 Elinor Haider and Matthew Lee 
Jill Herriott 
Kahn Industries 
The Kennedy Family Trust
George and Patricia Lucas 
M&T Bank
Jamie and Meg McLane
Richard King Mellon Foundation
Doff Meyer and Robin Brecker
Donald and Phyllis Mobley
Mario Moussa and Robin Komita
NewCourtland
Postage Stamp Farm Foundation
PNC Bank
Carrie Simons and Marc Lindsay

Queen’s Jubilee Education Fund 
of The Philadelphia Foundatio
Don and Hether Smith
The Society of St. George 
Philadelphia
Mitch Young and Anna Forrester

$2,500-$4,999
Jim Bennett
Ginny and William Birch
Joan Cheever and Dennis Quinn
Drumcliff Foundation
T.S. “Tim” and Sandy Greenwood
Robert M. Haas Associates
Bruce and Angela Henderson
Mark and Lauren Kahn
Roland Kassis
Jeff Klein and Heidi Levin
Howard Livingston
Laurie and Sam Marshall
Scott McAllister
Laura and Marc McKenna
Gregory and Kimberly Miraglia
Moretran Leasing Corporation
Michael A. Nutter
Stradley Ronon
Kimberly J. Togman
Michael Van Pelt
Henrietta Tower Wurts  
Memorial Scholarship
Zhang Sah Martial Arts  
and Learning Center

$1,000-$2,499
Sabrina Abbott and Josh Olivo
Peter Bayes
Jim and Alyse Bodine
Michael Breitlow
David Broida
Laurada Byers
Hirtle, Callaghan & Co.
Mary Carroll
John W. Childs
The Chilton Foundation
Nate Cohen
Kenneth Croney
Kelly Davis and Ned Diver
Bob and Josephine Delaney
Christina Diaz and Caleb Meyer
Diversified Search Group
Dolfinger-McMahon Foundation
Eadah Enterprises
Todd Gibby
Jack Grace
Greater West Chester  
Sunrise Rotary
Paulette Greenwell and  

Scott Measley
Stephen Hassenfelt
Louise and Peter Havens
Scott Herrin
Melinda Hildebrand
Dolores Hilles
Jonathan and Deborah Hirtle
William Hitchcock
Ian and Lorrie Huschle
Liz and Tim Huston
Laura Kohler and  
Stephen Proudman
Reed Larson
Susan Leidy
Liberty Personnel Services, Inc
Connie Lotz
Wendy and Wade McDevitt
Helen Donaldson and  
Mark McLoughlin
Peter Meredith and Ellen Berkov
Jonathan Merison
Ludlow Miller
John de Neufville
Leroy D. Nunery, II and  
Gina Golson Nunery
Ounsworth-Fitzgerald 
Foundation
Parke Bank
Shaun Paul
PECO
Patrick Pielsticker
Tom Post
Mimi Romeo and David Zuzga
Rorer Foundation
Howard Rosenbloom
Howard Lewis Russell
Seventy Lincoln Avenue
Steffi Swope
Kathryn and Bill Tyree
The Wawa Foundation
Polly Weiss and Cory McCall
Ronald Weston
Andrew Wheeler
Peter and Susan Wilmerding
Meg Wise and Ken Yanoviak
Rachel Wootten
Geoff and Ginger Worden
Leslie Yamada

$500-$999
Hilary Alger
Nicole Alger
Aronow Family
Christopher Baldwin
Virginia Barnhart
Ann Baruch
Noah Becker

Suzanne Biemiller and  
James R. MacRae
Ken Bitter
Tommy Breen
R. Duke Buchan
The Cathey Clan 
Darren Check
Steven Chintaman
Katherine Clupper and  
James Domenick
Lulu Cohen
Carolyn Comitta
Digsau
Kathy and Frank Dilenschneider
JB and Winnie Doherty
Duane Morris LLP
Eaton Metal Products Company
John Franciotti
Fulwider Corporation
Mike Gitlin
Howard Harrison
Alicia Harvey
Michael Hawk
Kris Jenner
Robert Wood Johnson Foundation
David Johnson
Lisa Kabnick and John McFadden
The Kapp Family
Peter Kenney and Dorothy Novick
Lois Pearl Kraft
Peter Mardinly
James and Therese Mauch
Susan McIlvaine
Armour Mellon
Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Mellon
Richard Mellon
Ann Merck
Katie Newsom
Kathryn Nordick
Sidney Palmer
Michael Pantilione
Carolyn Quinn
Leah Redfield
Bruce and Gail Redpath
Jeffrey and Pepper Rexford
RNH Electric Co Inc.
William and Ellen Ronayne
Rotary Club of Philadelphia
Roxit Foundation,  
recommended by Carolina and 
Thomas de Neufville
Meredith Scheiner
Stephan and Catherine Schifter
John Shegda
Taylor Smith
Harry Tyler
Jamie Unkefer
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Gifts Made In Memorium
Gifts were made in memory of former POBS instructor Nina Sherrard by:

Dennis Wallace and Carol Hanson
Kevin Warsh
Robert and Margo Warwick
Welsh Society of Philadelphia
Jay Bryan and Nancy Winkler
Carl Witonsky

$250-$499
Kathleen M Aguirre
Alexandra Alger
Ascend Consulting
Lesly Attarian
P. K. Balsawer
J. Gregory Barlock
Raymond Battaglia
Melissa Baxter
Amanda Benner and  
William Moriarty
Jamie and Fran Biondi
Janice and Art Block
Richard and Mary-Helen Boothby
Kate Braemer
Jennifer Brandenberg
Peggy and Jon Bunderson
Jordan Bunger
Business Development Resources
Bob and Erica Carpenter
Andrew Cino
Eric Cohen
Jane Combrinck-Graham  
and Dick Winston
Dawn and Collin Cooper
Paul Costa and Mia Carpiniello
Jack L. Cronenwett
Sara Cronenwett
Patricia Cucchiara
Matt and Nadia Daniel
Tamika Davis
Andrew Davis
Matilda “Tilly” Mary Devine

Dilworth Paxson LLP
Perry Doc Alleva
Elijah Dornstreich
Kathy Dulaney
Frank Miller Dunlevy
George Eberle
Wendy Epstein
Mary Iliff Ewenson
Brandi Feinberg
Charles Finelli
The Finnigan Family
Greg and Holly Flanagan
Flannel
Jack Foley
Mary Grace Folwell
Macquorn Forrester
Chris and Irma Fralic
John Frisbee and Jill Garland
Amanda Branson Gill
Mark Golboro
Jay and Maxine Goldberg
Marcy Goniprow
D. Blake Haider
Val Arkoosh and Jeff Harbison
Peter and Suzette Hearn
Gordon Hecker
Eddie Hill
Pete Hoskins
Diane Hughes
Michael Huss
Terry Jacobs and Sally Harrison
Yardly and Scott Jenkins
Hugh Jones
Bonnie and Kent Jones
Nick Kerr
David Kontra
Louise and Scott Kozin
Richard J. Kraft
Justin Kurpius

Harrison la Branche
Christine Ladnier
Elaine Lander
Chris Lanning
Rhonda Lauer
David Lauer
Mary Laughlin
Ross Lee
Gabriel Levin
Two Lewis
Ellie Lipschitz
Jeffrey P Lipson
Heather and Glen Maeding
Patrick Markey
Jeff Marshall
Mark McAdoo
Debra McCarty
Jay Miller
Jeff and Susan Moore
Edmund Moore
Nini Moorhead
Helen Morrison
Jean Nevins
Vi Nguyen
Allison Nguyen
Mark Nicoletti
Debbie Norcini
Amy Null
Scott Oberg
Sonia O’Keefe
Todd and Sarah Onderdonk
Charles Parker
Aaron Parks
Joanne Patrick
Robert and Susan Peck
Jay Pomerantz
Matthew Poster
Stacey Pskowski
Daniel Rader and  
Carolyn Cannuscio

Louis Rappaport
Lizabeth Raynes
Kathleen Rice
George and Nicole Riter
Mary Rivet
Eric Roberts
Rob Rogers 
John Roper
Harry Roth
Fran and Howard Rottenberg
Jason Rottenberg
Adair Ruff
Geoffrey Sands
Chris Satullo
Patricia Scaramuzzo
Nick and Chuck Schaeffer
Kristin Scofield
David Sekula
Robert Silver
Sandra Simons
Rosemary and Tom Sirois
Sean Smith
Sonuga Incorporated
Lori Calvasina Sussman
Anne Thatcher
Valerie Thim
John Tierney
David Tilley
Spencer Tullo
Carol Tyler
Ben Waxman
Doug Weiss
Lindsay White
John Williamson
Marjorie Wuestner
Ben Young
Mark Zahour
Ted Zobian
Kellyann Zuzulo 

We apologize for any errors or omissions.   
Please contact Director of Development  John Frisbee at jfrisbee@pobs.org or (215) 372-8938 with any questions.

Rajinder Babra
Cari Bergner
Gary and Gail Broady
Jenny Cooper
Peter and Susan Daley
Julie FitzGerald
Janet Forlini
Andrea Gerold
Marcy Goniprow
Bonnie Graham

Jennifer Halbmaier
The Horwitz Family
Susan Hunt
The Kennedy Family
Heather Leva
Mallory Louangaphay
Ruth Marin
Duffy and Junior McDonald  
and Family
Christine Palme

Lisa Paul
Carolyn Quinn
Ligia Richter
Catherine Rowe
Robin Rubin
Silvia Samayoa
Jenna Snader
Deborah Vazzana
Gianna Yannone



BOARD OF TRUSTEES*
Robert Haas, Chair
Robert M. Haas Associates, Inc. 

James Bodine, Vice Chair
HJ Sims 

Dr. Leroy D. Nunery, II, Vice Chair
PlūsUltré LLC

Donald Mobley, Treasurer
Arch Capital

Carrie Simons, Secretary 
Vanguard

Philip J. Charron 
Think Company

Steven Chintaman
Bellevue Strategies

Jon Conant
Retired

Omar Crowder
School District of Philadelphia, 
Northeast High School

Crystal Edwards
School District of Philadelphia, 
W.D. Kelly Elementary School

Nancy A. Goldenberg
Laurel Hill Cemetery and  
West Laurel Hill Cemetery & 
Funeral Home

Elinor Haider
Pew Charitable Trusts 

Jill Herriott 
Transunion 

Mark Kahn
Crozer Chester Medical Center 

ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF*
Sam Barnhart
Associate Director Specialty Programs

Aisha Burrell
Associate Director Admissions and 
Screening

John Frisbee
Director of Development

Kim Glodek
Director Education and Partnerships

Dan Hoffman
Director of Operations

Paul Johnson
Facilities Manager, The Discovery 
Center

Qiad Jones 
Student Services Manager

Kendra Jordan
Logistics Manager

Gail Gayle
Visitor Assistant, The Discovery 
Center

Kadafi El-Kardah 
Associate Director Community 
Engagement

Ethan Lyne 
Donor Relations Manager

Red Malleck
Associate Director Staffing and HR

Emily Overstrom
Social Media Coordinator

Katie Nelson
Director Program and Safety 

Scott McAllister
Digital Media Professional

Doff Meyer 
Marketing Consultant 

Gregory Miraglia
PNC Bank

Mario Moussa
Moussa Consulting

Kimberly Togman
Scalable Leader

Mitch Young
Neustar, Inc.

Mike Van Pelt
Comcast

Kellan White 
City of Philadelphia

TRUSTEES EMERITI
N. Peter Hamilton
Aloe Investment Corp.

James W. McLane
ProfeXa Group, Inc.

Meg Callaghan McLane
ProfeXa Group, Inc.

Ludlow Miller
PNC Wealth Management, retired

Michael C. Stanley
New Jersey Youth Leadership 

FOUNDERS 

Nancy A. Goldenberg
T.S. “Tim” Greenwood
The Hon. Michael A. Nutter

Jenn Raymond
Scholarship and Recruitment 
Manager

Chris Richter
Director Marketing 
Communications 

Lauren Stables
Director Program and Training

Robin Stamey
Director, The Discovery Center

Meg Wise
Executive Director

FACULTY INSTRUCTORS
Lottie Appel 
Jeremy Cothran 
Emily Della Fera
Laura Gates 
Dan K. Hoffman 
Jeff Ladnier

PROGRAM  
COORDINATORS
Shanna Carvell
Logistics

Olive Fine
Expedition

Geo Meneses
Center-Based

Jack Organ
Center-Based

Brock Weir
Expedition

* As of 12/31/21

3401 Reservoir Drive  |  Philadelphia, PA  |  19121
outwardboundphiladelphia.org

@outwardboundPHL

PHILADELPHIA OUTWARD BOUND SCHOOL


